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In Memoriam 

We remember these faithful servants of God, clergy and lay who have departed this 

life between Synod 2023 and Synod 2025. 

Father of all, we pray to you for those we love but see no longer. Grant them your 

peace; let light perpetual shine upon them; and in your loving wisdom and almighty 

power, work in them the good purpose of your perfect will, through Jesus Christ our 

Lord. Amen. (BAS) 

Almighty God, Father of mercies and giver of comfort, deal graciously, we pray, with 

all who mourn; that casting all their care on you, they may know the consolation of 

your love, through Jesus Christ our Lord. Amen. (BAS) 

Anstess, Jo. St. Luke’s Cathedral, Algoma Deanery.  

Arthur, Alison Louise, St. Paul’s Thunder Bay, Thunder Bay – North Shore Deanery. 

Bell, Clare (Wright), St. Luke’s Cathedral and daughter of the Most Rev. William and Mrs. 

Margaret Clare Wright. 

Binks, Ruth, spouse of the Rev. Malcolm Binks. Member of All Saint’s Huntsville, and faithful 

ACW member. 

Brideaux, Sheila, St. Luke’s Cathedral and former Assistant Treasurer, Diocese of Algoma. 

Brown, Marleen, Trinity, Parry Sound, Muskoka Deanery 

Brown, Pat, Diocesan Lay Reader and Administrator of the Parish of St. Joseph and St. 

George on St. Joseph Island; Deanery of Algoma.   

Clifton, The Rev. Gail, Honourary Assistant at Gathering Table in Thunder Bay.  

Crawford, Nancy Helena Seed, her late husband was Rev. Canon Tom Crawford, 

Honourary Assistant in Algoma. 

Day, Pamela, St. Luke’s Cathedral and mother of Larry Day.  

Fisher, Janet, Trinity, Parry Sound, Muskoka Deanery.  

Foster, Tom, husband of The Rev. Joyce Foster who serves as the Deacon Associate of the 

Parish of Manitoulin Island; Deanery of Sudbury- Manitoulin. 

Gaines, Henry, Canon of our Diocese and Lay Incumbent of St. Mark’s, Heyden in Algoma 

Deanery.   

Gaines, Beverly, Spouse of Canon Henry Gaines.  

Gerhardt, Phyllis, Trinity, Parry Sound in Muskoka Deanery.  
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Goos, Rev. Canon Rosalie, Diocesan Stewardship Officer; Incumbent of St. Thomas, 

Bracebridge, St. John’s Garden River; in retirement the summer ministry at 

Christ Church, Gregory and support of St. John’s Garden River.  

Gould, Dr. Canon David, Diocesan Warden of Lay Readers, Member of General Synod and 

advisor on the use of the common cup during the SARS epidemic.  

Grawbarger, Rev. Lana, Incumbent of St. John’s Anglican Church in Garden River and the 

Shingwauk Chapel.   

Hair, Ralph, husband of the Rev. Maureen Hair; former Algoma cleric.  

Hocken, Dora, St. John’s Anglican Church and Emmaus, Sault Ste. Marie, Algoma Deanery 

Lay, Ross,  Holy Trinity Parish, Sault Ste. Marie. 

Lay, Marlene. Holy Trinity Parish, Sault Ste. Marie.  

MacDougall, Bob, St. Luke’s Cathedral, Sault Ste. Marie, Algoma Deanery 

Marsh, The Rt. Rev. Edward, former Bishop of Central Newfoundland and friend of Algoma.  

Marwood, Faye, Trinity Parry Sound, Deanery of Muskoka. 

Nangle, Rev. Canon Barbara, Honourary Associate St. Thomas, Bracebridge, Deanery of 

Muskoka.  

Oosterbaan, Din, retired Diocesan Treasurer for the Diocese of Algoma, Member of General 

Synod and Provincial Treasurer. 

Passi, Della, Church of The Epiphany, Sudbury-Manitoulin Deanery 

Paxton, Robert, A long-serving and dedicated Lay Reader and warden at Holy Trinity, Little 

Current – Deanery of Sudbury – Manitoulin.  

Peck, the Rt. Rev. Jack, Suffragan Bishop of the Diocese of Huron and friend of Algoma.  

Peers, Michael, The Most Rev. Primate of the Anglican Church of Canada. 

Roberts, Rev. Canon Frederick, former priest at St. Matthew’s, Sault Ste. Marie; Deanery 

of Algoma.  

Schmidt, Marilyn, Diocesan ACW President for a number of years and Chair of the 

Bishophurst Maintenance Committee; St. Peter’s Anglican Church Algoma 

Deanery.  

Shakespeare, Derek, Diocesan Lay Reader, Deanery of Muskoka.  

Simmie, Neil, St. James Anglican Church, Deanery of Sudbury – Manitoulin.  

Sutherland, Rev. Canon George, one of the longest serving incumbents of All Saints, 

Huntsville – Deanery of Muskoka.  

Sparkes, Dale, Gathering Table, Thunder Bay – North Shore Deanery; Lay Steward and 

member of the Diocesan Executive Committee. 
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Thompson, Rev. Canon John, Honorary Assistant Emeritus for Lake of Bays Parish, 

Deanery of Muskoka.  

 

Totman, Stanley, St. George’s, Espanola – Sudbury – Manitoulin Deanery  

Uzans, The Rev. Canon Lynn, Incumbent of Vankoughnet, Emsdale, Uffington, Kearney, 

Novar, Sprucedale, Sand Lake; Incumbent of All Saint’s Huntsville, Territorial 

Archdeacon in Muskoka Deanery.  

Wilkinson, Kay, Holy Trinity, Parry Sound. She worked for the Anglican Church of Canada. 

Woods, Alfreda, St. Mary’s, Nipigon, Deanery of Thunder Bay- North Shore 

 

Rest Eternal Grant Unto Them, O Lord,  

And Let Light Perpetual Shine Upon Them 
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THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE DIOCESE OF ALGOMA 

(May 2025) 
 

The Archbishop – The Most Rev. Anne Germond 
The Dean – The Very Rev. Dr. Jay Koyle 

The Treasurer – Canon Jane Mesich 
The Chancellor – Canon Garth O’Neill 
The Vice Chancellor – Ms. Amy Bottos 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TO FOLLOW 
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52nd SESSION 
MEMBERS OF 2025 SYNOD 

 
EX-OFFICIO 
 
The Archbishop:   The Most Reverend Anne Germond 
 
The Chancellor:   Canon Garth O’Neill 
 
The Vice Chancellor:   Mrs. Amy Bottos 
 
The Dean:    The Very Reverend Dr. Jay Koyle 
 
The Treasurer:   Canon Jane Mesich 
 
ACW President:   Ms. Emily Noble 
 
Warden of Lay Readers:  Ms. Alison Weir 
 
Lay Steward Algoma:  
 
Lay Steward Muskoka:  Mr. John Dunbar 
 
Lay Steward Sudbury/Manitoulin: Ms. Lynda Geddes 
 
Lay Steward Temiskaming:  
 
Lay Steward Thunder Bay:  
  
 

CLERGY AND LAY DELEGATES (listed in the following order) 
 

Deanery of Algoma 
 

Deanery of Muskoka 
 

Deanery of Sudbury-Manitoulin 
 

Deanery of Temiskaming 
 

Deanery of Thunder Bay-North Shore 
 

Youth Delegates 
  



Page | 11 
 

 

  



Page | 12 
 

 

  



Page | 13 
 

 

  



Page | 14 
 

 

  



Page | 15 
 

 

  



Page | 16 
 

 

  



Page | 17 
 

 

  



Page | 18 
 

   



Page | 19 
 

  



Page | 20 
 

  



Page | 21 
 

  



Page | 22 
 

  



Page | 23 
 

 

 

 

 

Blank pages 

23-100 

 

For future use  



Page | 101 
 

 

  



Page | 102 
 

  



Page | 103 
 

  



Page | 104 
 

  



Page | 105 
 

  



Page | 106 
 

  



Page | 107 
 

  



Page | 108 
 

   



Page | 109 
 

  



Page | 110 
 

  



Page | 111 
 

  



Page | 112 
 

  



Page | 113 
 

  



Page | 114 
 

  



Page | 115 
 

 

  



Page | 116 
 

 

  



Page | 117 
 

   



Page | 118 
 

 

  



Page | 119 
 

  



Page | 120 
 

   



Page | 121 
 

  



Page | 122 
 

   



Page | 123 
 

  



Page | 124 
 

   



Page | 125 
 

  



Page | 126 
 

NOTES  



Page | 127 
 

NOTES   



Page | 128 
 

  



Page | 129 
 

  



Page | 130 
 

  



Page | 131 
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ACW Report 
 

The Diocese of Algoma ACW delegates and members will be celebrating their ACW 2025 
Annual in Sault Ste Marie hosted by the Deanery of Algoma under the leadership of Deanery 
President Donna Komhyr and her team.   
 
The Annual will take place Tuesday, May 27, Wednesday May 28 and Thursday May 29 at 
the Delta Waterfront Marriott in Sault Ste Marie starting with the opening Eucharist Tuesday 
evening at St Luke's Cathedral with Bishop Michael Oulton, presiding and Dean Koyle.  
 
Pamala Stickney of Northern Lights Parish who is the partner and contact for the orphanage 
and day school in Madagascar will be the keynote speaker at the Annual and introduced by Rev 
Susan Koyle, Chair of the Anglican Mission Services Committee.  
 
The 2025 Annual theme is " My soul doth magnify the Lord and my spirit hath rejoiced in God 
my Saviour" contributed by our beloved Canon Rosalie Goos. We are quite excited to have 
Janet Pike of Thunder Bay/North Shore as the National ACW Vice President who will speak 
about the work of the National ACW across Canada. Anne Wilson, Diocesan Anglican 
Foundation Rep will share the work of the Foundation in Algoma. Cathy Pirrie of PWRDF will be 
sharing the worldwide work of PWRDF.  
 
Certificates of Recognition will be presented to special people who have given outstanding 
service in their parishes, deaneries and the Diocese. I am so blessed to have the ACW 
Diocesan team of Chaplain, Rev Catherine Murkin, Muskoka; Past President, Janet Pike, 
Thunder Bay/North Shore;  Vice President, Barbara Garvin, Temiskaming; Secretary, Sharon 
Boyuk, Muskoka; Treasurer, Jacquie Howell, Muskoka; Assistant Treasurer, Joy Stott, Muskoka; 
Social Action: May Seguin, Temiskaming; Family Life, Joy Stott, Muskoka; Public relations and 
Communications Bonnie Perrier, Thunder Bay/ North Shore; Algoma Deanery President, Donna 
Komhyr; Muskoka Deanery President, Linda Smith; Sudbury/Manitoulin Coordinator, Sherry 
Steeves Beaudoin; Temiskaming Deanery Coordinator, May Seguin; Thunder Bay/North Shore, 
Janet Pike. 
 
Special thanks go to Archbishop Anne Germond for her support to the ACW. I also wish to thank 
the clergy for all their support to women and their work in the Diocese 
 
Respectfully submitted by Diocesan ACW President Emily Noble 
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Anglican Diocese of Algoma Archives Report 

 

Archives Staffing 
Krista McCracken continues to serve as the Diocesan Archivist for Algoma and is supported by 
Maddy Bifano.  

Requests 
We continue to fulfill requests for documents and research in the Diocesan Archives. All 
research requests must go through the Synod Office. For information on the request process 
see the Diocesan Policy on Access to Parish Records: https://library.algomau.ca/archives-and-
special-collections/ 

Donations 
We continue to welcome new donations of materials from the Synod Office, parishes, and 
churches. In 2024 the archives accepted 17 accruals of material from churches and parishes.  

If you wish to transfer records, or if you are unsure what to do with your records, please notify 
the Synod Office and then contact Krista to coordinate the receipt of the records at Algoma 
University.  A list of what materials are accepted by the archives can be found at: 
https://www.dioceseofalgoma.com/about-the-diocese-of-agloma/diocesan-policies-executive-
committee-policies/  
 
Organizations and individuals transferring records to the archives should also prepare a list of 
files (titles and dates) of the records being donated.   

The archives also has the ability to accept donations of digital records – if your church or parish 
has moved to creating digital meeting minutes please get in touch with Krista to find out how to 
collect and transfer those records. 

 

 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Krista McCracken 

Diocesan Archivist 

 

  

https://library.algomau.ca/archives-and-special-collections/
https://library.algomau.ca/archives-and-special-collections/
https://www.dioceseofalgoma.com/about-the-diocese-of-agloma/diocesan-policies-executive-committee-policies/
https://www.dioceseofalgoma.com/about-the-diocese-of-agloma/diocesan-policies-executive-committee-policies/
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Bishophurst Maintenance Committee, 2023-2025 

Completed Projects 
1. A further five trees have been planted and all are doing well.  A large maple in the front 

had to be removed because of deterioration.  There is no plan to replace it. 
2. A ride-on lawnmower was purchased, a John Deere S180 lawn tractor.  This was done 

because the cost of lawn care had escalated to $5,000, about the cost of the mower.  It 
was agreed that the cost would be recovered within 2 or 3 years of use.   

3. Window sills and the risers of the main staircase were painted. 
4. Blinds were installed in the main bedroom, the TV room and the room above the portico 

– 4 blinds in total. 
5. All exterior door locks were replaced as a safety issue.  The front door now has keyless 

entry. 
6. Snow removal from roof, portico and garage, winter of 2024/25 

 

Planned Projects 
1. Planning for replacement of the boilers that heat the main part of the house and the 

apartment.  While still operating well they are nearly 30 years old.  
2. Planning for painting the interior of Bishophurst.  This has not been done since Bishop 

Andrews took residence in 2009/10. The cost will be substantial. 
3. Maintenance of the front and rear steps.  
4. Alarm system.   
5. Maintenance of the eavestroughs and roof. 
6. Renovation of the floor of the garage.  Because of sagging of the floor, the door does not 

seal properly.  There is a significant problem with squirrels and chipmunks storing food in 
the garage and damaging equipment and vehicles. 

7. A bagging system for the lawnmower will be purchased when available. 
 
Bishophurst receptions 

1. New Year’s Day levee, 2024 – thanks to Emmaus ACW 
2. Christmas dinner for international students 
3. Guided tour for Jane Walk around Bishophurst garden 
4. Provincial Synod concluding dinner – Emily Noble and international students from 

Algoma University. 
5. Hosted Br. James Koester from SSJE who led a retreat for National House of Bishops 
6. Open House Christmas fundraiser for the Sault Area Hospital, December 11, 2024. 
7. Hosted a Christmas dinner for Synod office staff 

 
Thanks 

1. Thanks to the Bishophurst Maintenance Committee for their stewardship – Marilyn 
Schmidt and Jane Mesich. We mourn the loss of Marilyn, who has been a loyal member 
for many years. A special thanks to Jane for her trove of knowledge about all matters 
relating to Bishophurst and its upkeep. 

2. Thanks to Alison Weir for her care of the inside of Bishophurst when the house is empty. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Colin Germond 
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Lay Readers Report 

 

First and foremost I would like to thank the 145 Lay Readers of the Diocese for their hard work 

as they step up in these ever changing times in our diocese.  These committed and faithful 

individuals are very busy in many ministries at the parochial, deanery and diocesan levels.  

Over the last couple of years they have had to take on more responsibility. Most parishioners 

are aware of their roles on Sunday morning but, that is just one area of their ministry. 

They are also involved in: 

• Parish Visiting 

• Teaching 

• Mentoring 

• Spiritual Direction 

• Kairos 

• Funerals 

 

I also wish to acknowledge our hardworking Deanery Wardens of Lay Readers: Reverend Deb 

Everest, Thunder Bay/North Shore, Reverend Susan Montague-Koyle,  Algoma, Reverend 

Joyce Foster, Sudbury/Manitoulin, Carrie Birtch, Temiskaming and Janet Borneman, Muskoka.  

A big thank you goes out to all these individuals. 

 

The Lay Readers have also participated in a number of learning opportunities over the past two 

years. 

One was the Lay Readers conference hosted by the Deanery of Thunder Bay/North Shore in 

2023.  It was held virtually over Zoom.  The theme was Practical Ministry Rooted in Prayer.   

Workshops included:  

• The Finer Points of Leading BAS Morning Prayer 

• Parochial Lay Readers Session: Visiting in Homes and Hospital – Rev. Canon Diane 

Hilpert Mcllroy 

• Diocesan Lay Readers Session: Ministry in Difficult Pastoral Situations – Chaplain 

Rhonda Hirst 

• Funeral Ministry- Archdeacon Deborah Kraft 

The Conference was well attended and a very good time of learning and fellowship. 

 

The second Lay Readers conference was held in 2024 at Trinity Church Parry Sound hosted by 

the Deanery of Muskoka. The conference was presented in person and on zoom.   

 

 

 

Speakers presented a number of workshops: 

• Preaching – Cory Brunatti 

• Pastoral Visitation – Reverend James Decker 

• Anglican Rites – Reverend Dr. GailMarie Henderson 

• Composing Prayers of the People – Janet Borneman 
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Canon Judy Paulsen was the keynote speaker on Friday night. The first draft of the Lay 

Readers manual was presented and provided an opportunity for very productive conversation 

with many concrete suggestions. 

 

Workshops continue to be a priority on the deanery and diocesan level, with each session 

providing for ongoing education, learning and fellowship. 

Some of these included: 

• Lent and Advent scripture studies 

• Book studies 

• Exploring Monastic Prayer Hours 

• The Bible: Hearing It Again for the First Time 

• Prayer 

• Preaching 

• Growing a Healthy Church 

• CALM Program through Thorneloe University 

• Bachelor of Theology at a number of universities 

• Preaching year C 

 

In follow up to Archbishop Anne’s Charge to synod in 2023 a lot of work has taken place on 

updating the Lay Reader’s manual.  A number of meetings with Lay Readers from a number of 

deaneries were lead where the draft manual was presented.  Conversations also took place at 

Deanery Council Meetings. These conversations were very helpful in providing feedback and 

making constructive suggestions on changes and additions that were incorporated into the next 

draft.  I look forward to getting the manual into the hands of all individuals who work with the 

training of new Lay Readers as well as those who work on the continued support and education 

of Lay Reader who are providing ministry in our parishes today. 

 

We now look to the future and are very excited for the opportunities that are being worked on for 

the coming years.  The Lay Readers of the diocese are a big part of this future. So as we move 

forward, I am confident that with the support of such faithful individuals, the Diocese of Algoma 

is in good hands. 

 

I thank you for all that you do. 

 

Alison Weir 

Diocesan Warden of Lay Readers 
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The Postulancy Commission 

The Postulancy Commission advises the Bishop on matters concerning the discernment of 

vocations to ordained ministry in our Diocese. The Commission is part of a larger process of 

discernment that includes support from the local congregation, involvement with a Pastoral 

Chaplain, feedback from the educational institution/formation program of the aspirant or 

postulant and, in most instances for those discerning a call to the presbyterate (ordained 

priesthood), assessment by the Advisory Committee on Postulants for Ordination (ACPO), 

which provides evaluation by assessors from beyond the Diocese. 

The Commission holds both in-person (Sudbury or North Bay) and online meetings (using the 

Zoom platform). With the exception of Fall 2024, meetings continued to be scheduled on a more 

frequent basis than in past years. The commission devotes a portion of its time for ongoing 

education and formation related to its work. For example, in order to reflect and learn more 

about discerning diaconal vocations, last year commission members met with The Rev. 

Maylanne Maybee, a long-time deacon, educator, and author, and a contributor to The Anglican 

Church of Canada’s Iona Report: The Diaconate in The Anglican Church of Canada (2016). 

Likewise, periodically I send out articles or other resources to better equip commission 

members in their work of vocational discernment. We continue to identify concrete steps for 

improving the discernment and formational processes in our Diocese. 

At the time of writing, there are two postulants (both presbyteral track) and fourteen aspirants 

(seven presbyteral track, seven diaconal track) at various points in the overall postulancy 

process.  

I ask congregations to pray regularly for the Postulancy Commission and all who are discerning 

a possible ministry in Holy Orders. Pray, too, that God will raise up in Algoma passionate, 

visionary, and gifted vocations for ordained leadership.  

Respectfully submitted by, 

D. Jay Koyle  

The Commission members are:  

Mrs. Susan Benson  Mrs. Eva Black  Mrs. Peggy Morrison 
The Rev. Canon Bob Elkin Mrs. Mary Beth Miller The Ven. Marie Loewen 
The Most Rev. Anne Germond (ex officio) 
The Very Rev. Dr. Jay Koyle (chair)  

 

Those currently serving as Pastoral Chaplains are:  

The Rev. Canon Bob Elkin (Algoma) The Rev. Rhonda Hirst (Sudbury-Manitoulin)  
The Ven. Linda White (Temiskaming) The Rev. Heather Manuel (Muskoka)  
The Rt. Rev. Victoria Matthews (Thunder Bay-North Shore) 
The Rev. Canon Diane Hilpert-McIlroy (External) 
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Primate's World Relief and Development Fund / Alongside Hope 

In 1958 Anglicans responded to a mine disaster in Nova Scotia by forming an organization to 
help families in need. Over the years the mission expanded to aiding people elsewhere in 
Canada and in the world.  
 
Relief and development efforts continue to this day in many places worldwide. After much 
prayer and study a new name has been chosen – Alongside Hope - to better reflect the way 
we work with partners. The working model is to respond to the needs and priorities of local 
communities. 
 
Inspired by God's love for all creation, Alongside Hope accompanies, 
learns with and responds to the priorities of our partners, acting together 
to improve the well-being of communities. 
 
Supporting PWRDF/Alongside Hope is an opportunity for us to live out our faith as Christians in 
today's world. As individuals and parishes we are encouraged to include Alongside Hope in our 
outreach plans. 
 
Donations can be made: 
 
online: pwrdf.org 
by phone: 1-866-308-7973 
by mail: 80 Hayden Street 3rd floor 
Toronto, Ontario M4Y 3G2 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Cathy Pirrie 
Diocesan Representative 
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REPORT OF PROPERTY TRANSACTIONS 
To the Synod of the Diocese of Algoma 

May 2025 
 

Sales of Churches 

All Saints, White River – Sale, on July 17, 2023, of LT 26 BLK C PL 827; WHITE RIVER – 301 

Superior Street, White River to Steve Woods 

Consideration:  $85,000 

Grace Church, South River – Sale on March 1, 2024, of PCL 587 SEC PSS; LT 7 N/S 

OTTAWA AV PL M2; SOUTH RIVER – 92 Ottawa Avenue, South River to Simon Drapeau 

Consideration: $175,000 

Sale of Rectory 

1162 Rinfret Street, Sudbury – Sale on September 9, 2024, of PCL 23058 SES SRO LT 203, 

PLAN M356 SUBJECT TO 111715, 116239 CITY OF SUDBURY, to Stephen Kelly 

Consideration: $380,000 

Transfer of Vacant Land 

11 Dickinson Road, McKellar – Transfer on December 13, 2024, of PT LT 16 CON 4 

MCKELLAR PT 4, 5 & 6 42R6765; MCKELLAR, to The Corporation of the Township of McKellar 

Consideration: $2.00 

Transfer of Church and Cemetary 

1217 Vankoughnet Road, Bracebridge (St. Stephen’s Church) – Transfer on August 23, 

2024, of PT LT 22 CON 4 OAKLEY AS IN OA113; DESCRIPTION MAY NOT BE ACCEPTABLE 

IN FUTURE AS IN OA113; BRACEBRIDGE; THE DISTRICT MUNICIPALITY OF MUSKOKA, to 

The Corporation of the Town of Bracebridge 

Consideration: $1.00 

Transfer of Cemetaries 

Nairn Centre Cemetery – Transfer on September 25, 2023, of PCL 756 SEC SWS; LT 6 BLK F 

PL M8 NAIRN; NAIRN AND HYMAN (PIN: 733930466) and PCL 13522 SEC SWS; FIRSTLY; LT 

1 BLK F PL M8 MAIRN; LT 2 BLK F PL M8 NAIRN; SECONDLY; PT LT 7 BLK F PL M8 NAIRN 

AS IN LT111203; NAIRN AND HYMAN (PIN: 733930029) to Corporation of the Township of 

Nairn and Hyman 

Consideration: $1.00 

Former Ryde Township Cemetery – Transfer on October 30, 2023, of PT LT 5 CON 5 RYDE 

AS IN DM118527; GRAVENHURST; THE DISTRICT MUNICIPALITY OF MUSKOKA – 1707 

Lewisham Road, Gravenhurst to The Corporation of the Town of Gravenhurst 

Consideration: $1.00 
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Ilfracombe Cemetery – Transfer on March 10, 2025, of PT LT 25 CON 14 STISTED AS IN 

SD345; HUNTSVILLE; THE DISTRICT MUNICIPALITY OF MUSKOKA (PIN: 481260165) to The 

Corporation of the Town of Huntsville 

Consideration: $1.00 

Right of way 

Port Sandfield Property – Granted right of way on April 14, 2024, of SERVIENT LANDS; PART 

OF PIN 48147-0335(LT)-PART LOT 23, CONCESSION 5, GEOGRAPHIC TOWNSHIP OF 

MEDORA DESIGNTED AS PART 1, REFERNCE PLAN 35R27158; MUSKOKAKA LAKES and 

DOMINANT LANDS; PIN 48147-0336(LT)-PART LOT 23, CONCESSION 5, GEOGRAPHIC 

TOWNSHIP OF MEDORA AS IN DM 276252; MUSKOKA LAKES – 1133 Peninsula Road, Port 

Carling to Gary Paul Gilbert 

Consideration: $2.00 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Carla MacEwan 

Archbishop’s Administrative Assistant 

 

on behalf of 

Jane Mesich 

Property Coordinator 
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Report on Provincial Synod to Executive Council 
November 2024 

 
This report is a compilation of mini-reports submitted by Algoma Delegates to Provincial Synod 
(September 24-26, 2024). It was held at Bawating (the place of the rapids [Ojibway]) we call it 
Sault Ste. Marie, 
 
Here are Youth Delegate, Hollie Davis’, general impressions of our time together: 
 
It was very long, but overall ok. It was good getting to meet other youth. I got to hang out with 
people from Algoma I don't get to see often. It was good getting to know some new people. 
Some of the discussions and speakers were really great. Regarding Shingwauk: It was a 
beautiful location but it was hard to hear and read the stories. It was difficult going to the 
cemetery and placing tobacco. The chapel was beautiful even though the children were forced 
to work on it. 
 
On our first morning together, following our opening Eucharist and Business Necessary to 
Constitute Synod, we received the Metropolitan’s Charge.  Alicia Sandham reflects: 
 
In Archbishop Anne's Charge to Provincial Synod, much like the Charge she presents to 
Diocesan Synod, she spoke on our first full day (Tuesday) about the theme for Synod, as well 
as touching briefly on the plans for the week such as the visit to Shingwauk the following day. 
Our theme for Provincial Synod 2024 was "Conversations at the Crossroads", inspired by 
Jeremiah 6:16 -  

“Stand at the crossroads and look, 
and ask for the ancient paths, 

where the good way lies; and walk in it, 
and find rest for your souls.” 

Archbishop Anne spoke about the pains our world is experiencing, in nature and in humankind, 
between climate change and violence and everything in-between. She wondered if perhaps it 
might seem folly to meet and converse on the future of the church and if it might feel like we sit 
idly by if we consider ourselves while others struggle so much. But she reminded us, then, that 
there is hope, and we must focus on that. She invited us to consider at least these three 
reasons why us meeting in Synods and worship was, in fact, not folly: first, because we have a 
focus on God's work, remembering what He has already done for us and therefore giving us 
hope for the future, and we proved this by beginning our Synod with a celebration of the 
Eucharist; second, because what we are invited to do is not just meet and talk, but to go forth 
and do work afterwards, and it is not our work alone, together or individually, but in fact God's 
work, for the whole of Creation; third, it is established directly in the verse from the Prophet 
Jeremiah who inspired our Synod theme, and from the rest of Jeremiah's book, a book that was 
rather topically written about endings, new beginnings, and times of trial, that we ought to 
continue to examine God's past work and allow ourselves to be the ones that walk forward in 
what follows.  
Archbishop Anne reminded us that though there may be events or discussions that have 
potential to divide individuals from each other or the church from itself, we still have not just a 
responsibility but a privilege to be the ones that are called to such an important mission that it is 
meant for the entire world to hear. When we consider circumstances and topics such as 
reconciliation, discrimination, war, politics, or anything that may "hit close to home"; when we 
consider safety and creating welcoming environments; when we consider land matters and nitty-
gritty finances; we also need to consider the path that Jesus creates for us, and the ways in 
which we are meant to walk. The message that we can take from Archbishop Anne's charge 
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and from every moment of Provincial Synod was to realize that the way in which we are meant 
to walk Christ's path is "together". 
 
Following the Metropolitan’s Charge were the results of the elections of Prolocutor and 
Metropolitan.  Both were acclaimed by almost unanimous ballots – Laura Walton and 
Archbishop Anne Germond. 
 
We had meaningful worship time together as reported by Archdeacon Kelly Baetz: 
 
Worship at Provincial Synod was ably organized and led by Dean Jay and Rev. Norm Blanchard 
(and likely others who worked behind the scenes!). Members of Synod took turns with readings 
and canting the Psalms, and the singing and hearty "amens" from the entire assembly added to 
the richness of the whole experience. The liturgies wove the Synod theme and so many of our 
conversations together, enabling us to offer all our work and all our hopes up to God. We were 
particularly blessed by the presence and leadership of our National Indigenous Archbishop, The 
Rt. Rev. Chris Harper, and by a special Taize service on the evening we returned from visiting 
the Shingwauk discovery centre. Everything about the worship at Provincial Synod was infused 
with that value of excellence and of humbly offering our very best to God. It was not "an extra" - 
it was integral to the work of Provincial Synod. 
 
Over the past three years, the Council of Provincial Synod have done what Archbishop Anne 
has described as our work, that of developing a process for Vocations and Formation.  The 
Rev’d Susan Montague-Koyle reports: 
 
Bishop Susan Bell and Archbishop Colin Johnson presented the process, progress, and 
continuing steps that came out of three meetings addressing the topic: “Calling and Forming 
Tomorrow’s Priests: Pathways to Partnership”. These meetings, aimed at exploring and 
addressing – among other points – changing demographics and the decrease in numbers 
entering vocational ministries, were attended by 34 bishops, diocesan administrative officers, 
and deans or designates of the theological colleges representing every diocese and college in 
Ontario (The first gathering was also attended by three Lutheran partners).  In seeking to 
establish a collaborative partnership between diocesan bishops, dioceses, and theological 
colleges that would ameliorate the issues, there were three subtopics within the broader issue 
that were discussed: Discipleship and Vocational Discernment; Intensive/Accelerated Education 
and Formation; and Lifelong Learning & Vocational Development. From these discussions, five 
areas for immediate action were discerned (Structural integrations/governance; Incubators; 
Vocations; conference; Mentorship; and Lifelong Learning).  Vocations and the forming of 
priests was established as the priority for the next three years. This includes more exploration of 
“incubator” people and parishes and the development of fruitful mentorship arrangements in 
each diocese. A full listing of the conference’s outcomes and learnings, as well as more detail 
on all of the above can be found here: https://www.province-ontario.anglican.ca/synod 
 
To this end, each diocese in the Ecclesiastical Province of Ontario was asked to present a brief 
report at Provincial Synod that would provide a snapshot of the current practices/structures in 
place to encourage/support various ministries as well as share knowledge and experience that 
would benefit the other dioceses. The following questions were to be addressed at the parish 
level: 1. What are you doing to promote lay and ordained leadership in your parishes? How are 
you providing pathways of discernment in your parish? How do you connect potential leaders to 
diocesan structures and what can they expect in terms of diocesan discernment, support and 
development of ministry skills? What can we learn from your experience in raising up and 
forming leaders that would help the whole province?  It was clear throughout the presentations 

https://www.province-ontario.anglican.ca/synod
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that each diocese has processes in place for raising up and supporting various ministries but 
some are much more formal than others. Different priorities, ex. Education/training or raising 
up/supporting deacons, have clearly been established in each diocese. Mentorship (or lack 
thereof) seemed to be consistently put forward as a need to be addressed.  
 
Finally, Bishop Susan Bell facilitated a panel discussion that brought in The Rev. Dr. 
Christopher C. Brittain, Dean of Divinity at Trinity College Toronto and Stephen Chester, Lord 
and Lady Coggan Professor of New Testament at Wycliffe College Toronto. It was readily 
apparent that the theological colleges have undergone significant changes – particularly after 
navigating the COVID pandemic – but are adapting course delivery, programme courses, and 
programme requirements to obtain success in managing the changes. There is great willingness 
to partner with dioceses to strategize collaboratively to promote viable theological education 
options to increased vocational aspirants.  
 
Additionally, we were given a presentation regarding the Primate’s Commission respecting the 
future of our Church.  Pippa Howard gives the following reflection: 
 
The report provided an overview of the role of the Primates Commission within the Anglican 
Church of Canada.  Focus was given to “the 3 C’s”; Connect, Convene, Communicate.  The 
Commission strives to foster these actions within the Church, to allow for growth.  How can the 
Church flourish and continue to proclaim the Gospel in the 21st Century?  The commission has 
come up with 7 Hypothesis which they want Anglicans across Canada to consider and provide 
feedback on for discussion at General Synod 2025.  The Hypotheses are listed at the end of this 
report, along with a link to additional information about them. After a presentation of these 
hypotheses, each table was given time to engage in a discussion; we were asked if we felt any 
one of the hypotheses was more important than others and if there were any we felt could be 
eliminated.  At the end of the discussion period, each table provided their notes and comments 
to the representatives to be collated as part of their review of how these concepts may play a 
part in the future of the Anglican church in Canada.  The Hypotheses will continue to be 
discussed over the next months leading up to General Synod in June 2025 and, to assist in this, 
a survey on the Hypotheses will be available through November 2025 for all members of the 
church to complete.  The link to the survey is below and can be shared with all parishes. 
Re-Imagining the Church: Public Survey 
 
During the question period after the presentation, it was asked why there was no representation 
on the Commission from the Indigenous community; it was pointed out that the Scared Circle is 
an integral part of the church in our nation and, given that Hypothesis #1 speaks directly to that 
fact, it would seem that there should be an Indigenous member on the Commission.  This led to 
a motion being made and passed that the Primates Commission shall include at least one 
representative from Scared Circle.  
 
Hypotheses: Reimagining the Church  
  
1) It is time to dismantle the colonial foundations of the Council of the North to fully “embrace 

mutual interdependence with the Indigenous church” (Sacred Circle).  
  
2) It is time to dismantle the racism and colonialism that are built into our governance 

structures in order to diversify participation.   
 
3) It is time to eliminate one level of structure—either General Synod or the Ecclesiastical 

Provinces.    

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSdGeuwB_94kPBc__koPgwA7FnkZ_ydGIMDq8hbFsQGTolopHA/viewform
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4) It is time to examine returning to a model where the Primate is also a diocesan bishop.  
  
   
5) It is time to (further) reduce travel and meeting costs, for both financial and environmental 

reasons. 
  
6) It is time to re-vision Church House.    
  
7) It is time to end independent editorial journalism funded by General Synod.   

 

 
 
 
Behind the Hypotheses  
 
There were a number of visitors at Provincial Synod.  Alison Wier says: 
 
Our guests, with their abundance of knowledge and great sense of humour, contributed much to 
all aspects of synod. They provided a wealth of information and gave us much to think about.  
They represented programs that are making a difference in our local churches, Canada and the 
world. Their information sharing, conversations and pastoral care were a huge support to all of 
the delegates who attended Provincial Synod. 
Their ministries challenged us all.  
Our synod was that much richer because of their contributions. 
 
Visitors 
Archbishop Stephen Cottrell – Archbishop of York 
Rebecca Cottrell 
Venerable Mark Steadman – Chief of Staff to the Archbishop of York 
 
PWRDF 
Suzanne Rumsey - Public Engagement Program Coordinator 
Kim Umbach – Volunteer Coordinator 
Cathy Pirrie – Diocese of Algoma Representative 
 
Anglican Foundation 
Dr. Scott Brubacker – Executive Director 
 
Sisterhood of St. John the Divine/ St John Convent 
Sister Constance Gefvert  
 
Archdeacon Roberta Wilson-Garrett 
Prayer Room Coordinator 
 
Archbishop Chris Harper – National Indigenous Archbishop 
 
Archbishop Colin Johnson 
Co-facilitator – Calling and Forming Priests for Tomorrows Church 
                         Pathways to Partnership 

https://www.anglican.ca/wp-content/uploads/Behind-the-Hypotheses.pdf
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The Archbishop of York had a significant impact on our gathering as reported by The Rev’d 
Nancy Ringham who also shares some of her impressions of Provincial Synod: 
First off, I am a first time attendee at Provincial Synod after twenty years of priestly ministry.  My 
overall impression was how much deep, difficult wrestling of issues and priorities takes place 
around the Provincial Synod table, both in person as we were in September, and when the 
Executive meets in between Provincial Synod gatherings.  I was so privileged to be present at 
the same time as Archbishop of York Stephen Cottrell was the honoured guest, visiting speaker 
and preacher at our final Eucharist.  
 
His words for the church in this time, “Be Simple, Be Humble, Be Bold” have continued to 
rumble around in me and I have heard them repeated by others who were in person September 
24-26, in SSM.  Archbishop Cottrell embodied those words both in his casual interactions with 
members of Synod, and as he addressed us in his evening talks.  As much as this man advises 
King Charles III as a member of the Privy Council, his demeanor among us spoke truth with 
grace and humour and compelled us to be bold and go and do the same.  I loved how he 
shared ample time with the youngest of our delegates and was approachable and sincere in all 
the encounters I witnessed and experienced.  His proclamation of the gospel was heard in his 
words and seen in his actions throughout the gathering.  It was most moving to hear his 
confession on behalf of the Church of England, about coming to terms with the involvement 
through history of the church and their implication in human slave trade.  We have our own 
unique history of the treatment of indigenous children as is well known, and his posture guided 
us all to be in the right spirit to visit the Shingwauk Discovery Centre and the Chapel, cemetery 
and former Residential School.  I can say that I was changed by this afternoon, and I believe 
others were as well.  Archbishop Cottrell’s contrite heart assisted in shaping our experience as 
other leaders did, while we were present on that land.  Another phrase of the Archbishop’s stays 
with me, as I close, “We cannot write the terms of our penance.”  I am encouraged and humbled 
by this phrase, to continue to journey seeking understanding through listening and silence, 
believing that reconciliation is my hope filled outcome.  These words of Archbishop Cottrell are 
on my heart to this end.  
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R to L: The Rev’d Nancy Ringham, Ms. Pippa Howard, Archbishop Stephen Cottrell, The Ven. 

Joan Locke 
At the Shingwauk Discovery Centre 

 
Bringing things full circle back to Hollie with respect to the Youth Motions: 
They were great motion that the youth put forward. I'm really happy that we were heard and the 
motions was passed. I'm thankful that we will have assistance as we don't know how to spend 
the money. 

 

The motions from the small but mighty Youth Delegate group: 

 

Moved by: Rebecca Michael 

Seconded by: Paige Keller 

 

Amendment to amount of money 

Moved by: Graham McCaffrey 

Seconded by: Amy Collard 

Change to $10,000 

Carried #8 

 
Motion: Resourcing Youth Ministries 

Be it resolved that: this provincial synod directs that an allocation of $5,000 to resource youth 
initiatives be made in the 2025 budget for the ecclesiastical province 
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Moved by: Noah Skinner 

Seconded by: Rebecca Michael 

Carried #11 

 
Motion from the Youth: 

Be it resolved that: This Provincial Synod requests the Metropolitan to appoint a Provincial 
“Advisor for Youth Ministry” to provide leadership, mentorship and guidance to the youth in the 
Ecclesiastical Province of Ontario, including input on the expenditure of funds allocated to Youth 
Ministry in the Provincial budget. 

 

I think it a fair statement that the remainder of the delegates were most encouraged by the 
wisdom and courage of these Youth Leaders in our Church. 

 

Respectfully submitted on behalf of Algoma’s Delegates to Provincial Synod: 

Hollie Davis, James Hunt, Alicia Sandham, Pippa Howard, Alison Weir, The Rev’d Susan 
Montague-Koyle, The Rev’d Nancy Ringham, The Ven. Kelly Baetz 

By The Ven. Joan Locke 
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Anglican Fellowship of Prayer Report to Algoma Synod 2025 

“Prayer is an interesting thing. We pray not so much to change the mind of God, but to change 

ourselves to God’s mind.” —Excerpt from “We Believe: The Nicene Creed…”, a reflection for the 

2025 Week of Prayer for Christian Unity 

 The Anglican Fellowship of Prayer serves as a resource for dioceses parishes, and individuals 

to develop their life of prayer both when praying alone and as the Body of Christ praying 

together. 

 Their website “anglicanprayer.org” offers a host of resources. A catalogue of materials on many 

different ways to pray that can be printed out to use as individuals and in parish gatherings.  

Videos posted there are useful for workshops in your parishes.  A recent addition in the past 

year is a recorded series “Prayer Among Friends” by the much- loved priest Herbie O’Driscoll 

who contributed much to the life of the church during his long life and ministry.  There is also a 

way to send in prayer requests that will be prayed for by the AFP praying team.   

 “Let Us Pray” zoom gatherings continue to be offered the 3rd Monday of each month from 1-2 

pm. People from around the country are invited to share about prayer in their various contexts 

and the recordings of these are also available on the website. Recent topics have been a 3 part 

series on Developing a Rule of Life by a sister, oblate, and associate of the Sisters of St John 

the Divine in Toronto, Medieval Mystics with Archbishop Lynne McNaughton from Kootenay, and 

Prayer in the Life of Migrant Workers with the Rev Enrique Martinez from Huron Diocese. Check 

the website for upcoming speakers among whom are bishops William Cliff and Rachel Parker. 

There is a recoding of Archbishop Anne teaching about Praying With Icons from a while back. 

  The AFP quarterly newsletter continues to be posted on the website, with a message from 

national director Archdeacon Paul Feheley, short articles, prayers, and book reviews.  A few 

hard copies are mailed out.  

  As I write this the end of January, the national executive is working on 3 new major projects. As 

you read this, some will have been completed, and others will be in process, or still to occur. 

  April 5… Dean Richard Sewell of St George’s College in Jerusalem will lead a national Lenten 

Quiet Day          by zoom titled 'Walking The Way of Jesus: From Jerusalem to your Home'. 

 March 17… The Very Reverend Robert Key, International Director of the Thy Kingdom Come 

programme  speaks on Let Us Pray by zoom from England.  TKC is a global ecumenical 

movement that invites Christians around the world to pray from Ascension to Pentecost for more 

people to come to know Jesus. AFP will be the major promoter of this for Canada as it occurs 

May 29-June 8. 

  February through June the AFP executive is developing ways of providing pray support for 

General Synod which will be held in London June  23-29, particularly around the election of our 

next Primate. 

  In Algoma:  It is a privilege to continue serving as your diocesan contact, to serve on the 

national executive, and to be available to help you individually or in your parish with anything 

related to developing your prayer life.  I continue to make prayer plaques for confirmands and 

those being received into the Anglican Communion, to give a gift of an Orthodox Prayer Bracelet 

to new deacons, and a book on prayer to new priests.   For the recent Provincial Synod I 
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composed prayers that followed the proceedings of each day and organized each diocese to 

take a turn praying on a particular day.  A similar plan of organizing our deaneries   to pray 

during this upcoming diocesan synod is in the planning stages. 

Respectfully submitted 

Dr Carol Knox 

Algoma Contact and member of National Executive 
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Anglican Foundation of Canada report to the Diocese of Algoma Synod- May 2025 
 
As many of you are aware, the Anglican Foundation of Canada (AFC) has been in operation for 
over 65 years, helping dioceses, parishes and individuals from sea to sea to sea. 
 
The Mission Statement of the AFC states that the Anglican Foundation of Canada supports 
ministries of the Anglican Church throughout Canada by enabling connections, fostering 
innovations, stewarding resources and connecting generous donors to their philanthropic goals. 
 
Our plan is based on AFC values of faith, innovation, generosity, trust and inclusivity. 
 
2024 was the fourth year in a row where over one million dollars was dispersed from sea to sea 
to sea.  The grant program covers the five main areas-35% to Diverse Infrastructure, 30% to 
Community Ministries, 20% to Leadership and Education, 10% to Indigenous Ministries and 5% 
to Sacred Music and Liturgical Arts. 
 
The connections between the AFC and Anglicans across Canada are growing stronger.  For the 
first time, in the history of AFC, grants or loans were given to projects in all 30 Dioceses in 
Canada.  Since 2010,the Diocese of Algoma has received $371,053.16 from the AFC. 
 
For the 4th year. the “Say Yes To Kids “ campaign was held and raised $130,000 for youth 
related programs.  The 3 youth camps in Algoma formed a ream to raise money for their bursary 
funds.  Camp Gitchigomee, Camp Manitoo and Camp Temiskaming raised close to $10,000.  
Each camp received just under $2,000 for their bursary funds with the remaining dollars going to 
the AFC youth fund. 
 
As well, June 2nd was declared by the Canadian Bishops to be Youth Sunday.  Special prayers 
and other materials were written by AFC for all Anglican churches to use.  The churches were 
encouraged to include young people in the service as ushers, readers and servers. 
 
Since the 2023 Synod I have presented both written and spoken reports to the five Deaneries in 
Algoma at their meetings.  I also provided a yearly update in January to the Regional Deans 
which they could distribute to the churches in their area for the Vestry Reports.  As well, I have 
had the opportunity to meet with the Anglican Church Women at  their yearly meetings in May   
up-date them on the activities  of AFC. 
 
Dr. Scott Brubacher, Executive Director of AFC, has said, “Remember behind each grant or 
loan is a generous giver”.  We need to ‘Imagine More’ and with God’s help, to give and to 
support our fellow Anglicans in all 30 Dioceses. 
 
For more information about the Anglican Foundation of Canada go to: 
wwwanglicanfoundationofcanada.com 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Anne Wilson, Diocesan Representative to AFC from Algoma 
  

http://wwwanglicanfoundationofcanada.com/
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CAMP GITCHIGOMEE 

REPORT TO SYNOD 2025 

 

The Camp Gitchigomee Board of Directors was pleased to 

receive an invitation to report to the 2025 Synod of the 

Anglican Diocese of Algoma. The report is a snapshot of 

what has transpired since our last report to the 2023 Synod.  

Please check out the camp website for information about 

our history, site facilities, mandate, camp life and our vision 

for the future. (https://www.campgitchigomee.ca/) 

 

Camp Gitchigomee was unable to offer children’s camps in 2020, 2021 and 2022 due to Covid-

19 challenges. We re-opened in 2023 with quite low camper numbers, but rebounded in 2024 

with more campers than pre-covid.  ☺ It was so great to hear laughter during swim times, 

singing around the campfire, and the camp humming with all kinds of activities, like crafts, 

chapel, meals (and doing dishes, of course), Bible study, archery, canoeing, games and skits. 

We are so thankful for the support we receive from the TB – NS 

Deanery churches and beyond.  This includes EOP donors, leadership 

from parish priests and good old roll up-the-sleeves help.  In addition, 

the camp received very generous monetary donations in 2023 and 

2024 from the Salvation Army for camper bursaries.  And last fall, we 

received a gift of $10K from the Thunder Bay Community Foundation 

(thanks to Archdeacon Kraft) to go towards the purchase of a new 

generator to power the camp.   

From camp opening in early May to shut-down in October, the camp 

site has been quite active with work days, children’s camps and 

rentals.  We have a faithful crew that has been taking care of usual 

maintenance items like cutting the grass, testing smoke detectors, 

changing the generator oil, installing the water systems, raking the 

beach, levelling buildings, painting and fixing a myriad of things.  This crew has also tackled 

some upgrades like installing new doors and exhaust fans in the camper cabins and ramps at 

entrances.  New siding and windows are on the list for 2025.   

https://www.campgitchigomee.ca/
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It remains our hope and prayer that all campers experience the love of God at the camp.  
Whether it is from a kind word from a leader; the chapel or campfire 
experiences; a Bible verse; passive faith symbols like the cross on the 
Dining hall and the Beloved sign behind the campfire stage; the graces 
we sing before each meal; the wonder of creation and good clean fun, 
or all of the above.  After each camp, all campers receive a memento 
“log”, which is a small dowel painted with a symbol of the camp 
attended.  The dowel has holes drilled in each end, and string threaded 
through them, so that it may be worn around the neck.  Some staff have 
a very long string of logs!   

Behind the scenes, we held regular monthly meetings to plan, organize 

and prepare for the next season and the next camp event, whether it 

was the two bit auction fundraiser, a Gitchi-Gathering at Gathering 

Table, the appreciation supper, staff training and of course, the three 

weeks of children’s camps.  One other thing we did was to prepare for 

our 2023 accreditation visit with a representative from the Ontario 

Camps Association. Yes, we remain accredited! And we remain in good standing with the Pro-

Kids initiative with the City of Thunder Bay so that together, we enable children to attend camp.  

Outside the scheduled camper weeks, we have rented the camp out to many groups and 

families which not only provides a source of income, but is also good exposure of the camp 

itself.  There have been many family gatherings, two parish retreats, several family reunions and 

a wedding on the beach (the groom and best man got wet just before the ceremony, but that is 

another story!).  Last August, Archbishop Anne visited the camp during a rental to the TB Muslim 

Association – who very graciously welcomed her.  Confederation College has also rented the 

camp where part of their Environmental Technician Field School is held.  Last August, there was 

a retreat for young candidates wishing to be confirmed.  It was great.  This coming summer, 

there is the possibility of a Youth retreat at the camp, and we will be planning to celebrate our 

80th anniversary. 

The camp is not without challenges, of course. Costs 

continue to rise for all things - particularly insurance, 

and recruiting some cabin leaders and waterfront staff 

seems to be an annual thing.  We hope to mentor 

some younger folks in active and/or leadership roles, 

as some of us are getting grey!  So we would 

appreciate your prayers, and if so inclined, financial 

contributions as well (EOP is great). 

Again, our heartfelt thanks to all who help with this 

ministry. 

Jim Sutton 

Camp Gitchigomee representative for the 

Deanery of Thunder Bay – North Shore  
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Camp Manitou 
Report to Diocese of Algoma Synod May 2025 

 
Post-Covid, we had mostly full youth camps for 2023 and 2024. We did have good and enough 
staff for each camp with a little shortage of counselors, aged 17 plus for our youth camps. All 4 
family camps in both the summers were also well attended.  
As always the Nature Camp was very well attended. Each summer had good  attendance for 
opening, closing and work camps. The final financial results for the year 2024 showed a healthy 
bank balance in the black.  
 
Our water system was approved again along with camp kitchen and building safety this year 
from Public Health and the Ministry of the Environment. Each Camp Manager was certified to do 
water testing and there were two approved water testing results from a local laboratory. You 
may be aware that the Camp’s water comes from the Bay of Islands lake water (which is part of 
the North Channel waters between Whitefish Falls and Manitoulin Island).  
 
We have had a number of donations to help with projects the Board wanted and wants to 
complete in the next few years. This includes a $100,000 capital fund raising effort to make 
repairs to Voyageur House. This building is approximately 100 years old and  
needs a lot of repairs to make it safe. One of the people (Sebastian Diebel) very involved in 
Camp for many years, including being a member of the Board until 2023, is the current chair of 
the capital campaign and has hosted a Town Hall meeting MARCH 12, 2025 via ZOOM. Since 
there are many of you reading this report who may be interested in the this project (which might 
include an option to demolish), or in making a donation here is Sebastian’s email: 
sebastian_diebel@hotmail.com  
 
We encourage churches to donate to the camp especially for our Bursary Program set aside for 
those children whose families cannot afford a full camp fee. We are looking forward to another 
successful camping season from the end of June to the beginning of September 2025. The 
camp dates are listed on the Camp Manitou web site: https://manitoucamp.org/. Registration 
begins March 3, 2025. You can also click on the History and Donate buttons at the top of the 
site.  
 
We have 10 Board Members, including Bishop Anne Germond and 2 Bishop appointees. The 
Board meets monthly from Sept through June.  
 
Yours in Jesus our Saviour  
Dave Stamp  
Bishop’s Appointee to the Board of Directors for Camp Manitou Inc. 
  

mailto:sebastian_diebel@hotmail.com
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Camp Temiskaming report — Vestry Meeting for St Paul’s and St John’s 
“Because lifelong friendships have to start somewhere” 

                                
The summer of 2024 was another successful one for Camp Temiskaming. Two children's 
camps, as well as a Men’s weekend and a Women’s weekend were held.  Other groups, such 
as Brownies Guides and churches enjoyed our beautiful camp.  
 
In an effort to provide more widespread information about the Camp, a focused Facebook 
campaign was put in place.  This promotion resulted in a ‘wait list’ for the Junior Camp. We were 
able to accommodate 24 campers and 4 counselors at the Junior level (ages 8 to 11) and 17 
campers and 4 counselors at the Senior week (12 to 15 years).   
 
In anticipation of this increased demand, three camps are scheduled for the summer of 2025–
Junior and Senior weeks in July (13-19 and 20-26 respectively) and a second week for Juniors 
in August (10-16).  Adult Volunteers are needed to help during these weeks. Please pray about 
whether this is a place you are called to serve. Please contact our website below to volunteer. 
 
The children enjoy many activities, such as swimming, kayaking, canoeing, hiking, singing, 
crafts, Chaplain’s chat, archery, games, campfires, spider dogs and s’mores, and of course – 
tuck!  
 
During the spring of 2024, Camp Temiskaming joined with the other two camps in the Diocese 
of Algoma to field a “Say Yes To Kids” fund raising team with the Anglican Foundation of 
Canada.  The 3 teams raised nearly $10,000.  Each camp received just under $2,000 for their 
bursary funds with a share also going to fund AFC Youth programs.  
 
Camp Temiskaming is located on Fairy Lake, just west of New Liskeard.  Our plant includes 
cabins with bunk beds, a pavilion for crafts and singsongs etc., a dinning hall with a completely 
renovated kitchen, a wash house with showers, toilets and wash basins as well as a waterfront 
shed for life vests, paddles and other safety equipment related to the kayaks, canoes and 
swimming.   
         
Camp Temiskaming is a busy place.!!!! 
www.camptemiskaming.com. Provides additional information.  
Respectfully submitted, Anne Wilson, Director with Camp Temiskaming.  
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Bliss Gillmor Board Report 
Synod 2025 

  
Thank you for this opportunity to present to you an update on Bliss Gillmor Housing Complex.  
 
For those not familiar with Bliss Gillmor, Bliss Gillmor is a non-profit housing complex on the 
property of St. John the Divine on Main Street in downtown North Bay. For over twenty- five 
years Bliss Gillmor has provided access to affordable housing for the residents of North Bay and 
the Board remains committed to offering affordable housing. Bliss Gillmor has thirteen 
subsidized units. As we are all aware affordable housing is also an important contributor to 
Poverty Reduction.  
 
The Board in 2015 developed an agreement with CMHA (Canadian Mental Health Association) 
where CMHA will have first opportunity to place one of their clients in an available unit. We have 
placed eleven tenants from CMHA and they have been a wonderful addition. A member of 
CMHA attends our monthly meetings so there is a strong liaison between Bliss Gillmor and 
CMHA.  
We have employed a part-time superintendent who does the cleaning and minor repairs; a book 
keeper who does detailed book keeping and a contract with Northland Fire Prevention to ensure 
fire safety is in place. Other tenant issues are handled by Board members. 
 
We have employed the legal services of Ramsey Law, Sophia Beaulac, to review our Bylaws 
and ensure that we are meeting the new government requirements re non-profit. We have had 
no major repairs over the past year and hopefully this will continue. (see attached financial 
report) 
 
The tenants are so appreciative of their apartments, often saying, “this is beautiful” when we 
show them their unit, which indicates to how scarce a reasonable home is for some of our most 
vulnerable neighbours in need. Several of the tenants come to Open Arms (a community dinner 
St. John’s serves on Wednesday evening), all sitting at the same table enjoying fellowship. It is 
wonderful to see community developing within the complex. 
 
 
We thank you for your prayers over the past years and ask for continued prayer so we can 
continue to do His work in downtown North Bay. 
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WILLIAM McMURRAY CORPORATION  

(A Not for Profit Corporation) 

 

The WILLIAM McMURRAY CORPORATION is a non-profit housing project established in 1980, 
sponsored by the Diocese and St Luke’s Cathedral. It owns and operates a three-storied, elevator 
serviced, 18 unit apartment building that is located in downtown Sault Ste Marie. The building also 
houses the offices of the Diocese of Algoma. 

 

The Board of Directors of the McMurray Corporation, at the time of writing, is comprised of 
Diocesan Clergy and lay members of St. Luke’s Cathedral. Namely, The Venerable Hugh Hamilton 
(President), Richard Webb (Chair), David Tyrrel (Treasurer), Joanne Atkinson (Secretary) and Dean 
Emeritus James McShane, Penny Tyrrel, Fraser Dunn and Murdoch Carter (members at large). The 
Corporation is mortgage and debt free save for a ten-year interest free loan of $60,000 from the 
Sault Ste Marie Housing Authority, taken out in September 2016 for the refurbishment of the 
building’s elevator. Inflation, a vandalization of the entrance foyer and a bedbug infestation have 
eroded our annual income to a loss in the last financial year. Also $16,833 was taken from reserves 
to pay for the Corporation’s share of the parking lot repaving. We are still financially sound and now 
have a Reserve Fund, for future capital work, in excess of $40,000. Rents are increased annually to 
the maximum that is permitted this year it is 2.5%. We also have 5 tenants who are on 
grandfathered subsidies. This situation is expected to be temporary and will gradually improve as 
tenant turnover occurs. Tenant turnover, however, is generally low and presently all 18 apartments 
are occupied. We do maintain a waiting list for anyone who may be interested in applying for 
accommodation. We offer 14 one-bedroom and 4 two-bedroom apartments at a rent of 80% of the 
actual market rate for new leases. 

 

The building is in good repair with the following maintenance and capital projects being completed 
since the last report: Painting of stairs and Stairwells, repaving of the McMurray Building portion of 
the parking lot and replacement of stoves, refrigerators and water heaters on a planned schedule 
as our income permits. The apartments are renovated when the tenancy changes. In August 2019 
management of the building was taken over by Regent Property Group. We continue have an 
excellent working relationship with Regent Property Group and it has proved to be a cost-effective 
decision. 

 

Respectfully submitted by 

 

Richard Webb 

William McMurray Corporation Board Chair 
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